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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2015 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian & Jeremy Taylor 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Joseph Laporte, Commissioner  

  Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

  The Chair seated Jeremy Taylor for Joseph LaPorte.  A quorum was 

determined. 

  The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.  

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the 

previous meeting.  Mr. Pugliese seconded.  Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6150A, application of SunRun for  a variance of the 

allowable size of an accessory structure (1394.8 sq.ft.where 300 

sq.ft. is allowed) under Sections 2-01A.A & 15-04 of the Zoning 
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Regulations, 501 Flanders road, property of Krzysztof Kolodziejczyk in 

an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. MACELDERM:  How’re you doing?  My name is Neil Maceldem.  

And, I’m the SunRun representing 501 Flanders Road in Southington, 

Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Go ahead. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  So, we are putting a ground mount option in the 

back corner of Krzysztof’s home and I’ve brought images, examples of 

what it is going to look like.  And, we came to this point where it is 

succeeding the limit of 300 sf.  And, we weren’t aware of this, 

obviously.  So, I’m just here to show you what it entails, what a 

ground mount looks like, where it is going to be on the property and 

to show you that, you know, it won’t affect any of the neighbors.  He 

has quite a large property. 

 Can I show this to you in particular? 

 THE CHAIR:  What do you have there?  We have pictures of it.  Do 

you have something different? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think we have that one. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   No. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  I just put it and I marked on it where it would 

be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Pass that down. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  And then, if you aren’t fully familiar with the 

ground mount. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Great.  I’ll pass that around. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What is this showing here? 
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 MR. MACELDEM:  This is where the ground mount will be.  In 

comparison to the property.  

 I apologize about my dress here.  I just came straight from work.  

I was working in the field today. 

 We also have this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me see. What do you have there?   

 We’ve got that. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Alright.  And, you have all the specs? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  You do?  Okay.    So, with that said, do you have 

any questions? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 So, this is our first ground mount in Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, why don’t you go on what you are proposing 

here? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Um, we are proposing a ground mount with 78 

modules.  Three foot three by five foot five.  And, we are proposing 

to put a ground mount in the back corner of Mr. Krzysztof’s property.  

And, we are exceeding 300 sq.ft.  We’ll have 1394 sq.ft. and we’re 

just looking to meet half way on any other options you have in mind. 

 So our variance is more or less --- 

 THE CHAIR:  How many panels – you are talking 40 panels here.  

You said, I thought you said a different number. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Seventy-eight modules. 

 THE CHAIR:  There’s 40 here.  At least according to the picture 

you show here. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Which one are you --- oh.  That’s an example of a 

ground mount.  I’m sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, I got it.    Okay, all right. Got it. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: How high off the ground will it be at its highest 

point? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Six feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: This one looks like it is a lot higher than 6 feet. 

 MR. MACELDEM: Yah.  Here for ours --- I just wanted to give you a 

visual of what it would look like.  

 But if you have an issue here --- the pole is 5 feet.  At the 

tilt of the ground mount it goes up to 6 feet. 

 And, you can --- let’s see. 

 THE CHAIR:  We had a question when we had one of these before us 

a couple of years ago.  And, it had some kind of a requirement for 

some kind of a fall zone. Does that apply here as well? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Um, it’s generally --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Or was it because of the height and location? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, Mr. Chairman.  Generally, it’s a rule that if 

it were to topple, it lands on the property owners. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so this --- the 23 feet shouldn’t be a problem. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: That, and just to clarify, is it potential to be 

the maximum of 10 feet?  It’s a 4 foot pole and 5 foot tilt? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Here, I have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Could you turn the microphone up?  I’m having trouble 

hearing. 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He’s showing me the actual sonotubes or 

(inaudible).  So maximum tilt, top of the actual array to the ground. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Right here.  See?  Six feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So 6 feet is the highest at the highest point? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Six feet, yes. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – October 27, 2015 

 

5 

 

 (Pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, is there any potential for glare or anything 

for the neighbors in the immediate area? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Well, he has in the back corner of his property; 

there are two trees in the front portion of his house where his 

driveway runs around there.  If there was to be any sort of glare, I 

think these trees would be blocking it. 

 We’ve put that sign up, the notice sign for the ten days and so 

far we haven’t had any issues.  Anyone bring it up. 

 I called Kris before and he had not mentioned anything about it. 

 MR. GWOREK: So that neighbor directly to the south, is that a 

shared driveway that they have? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Uh, no.  This is his own.  It is shared? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just this one that comes up into here.  That comes 

up from Flanders. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  This here goes to Flanders and the other home is 

over here. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah, so it’s common here. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it is a shared driveway? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  In one of those pictures you gave us, you said 

something about cutting of trees? 

 MR.MACELDEM: Yah, he removed the trees on his property. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  He did remove those trees? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Yah. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Can I see that picture again, please? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. MACELDEM:  He removed the trees on his property. 

 THE CHAIR: I am not really understanding.  I’m having trouble 

hearing you. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Wait.  A little feedback here. 

 MR. MACELDEM: Yah, he was just asking --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there a buffer, a tree line behind? 

 MR. MACELDEM: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  There is. 

 MR.MACELDEM: Yah, this was another row of trees that were in 

front of that buffer.  So he actually has a whole row of buffer of 

trees.  He had three trees that were in front of it. 

 THE CHAIR: In front of the array? 

 MR.MACELDEM:  No, no.  Three trees --- you see the divide of 

threes here? 

 THE CHAIR: Yup. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  He had three.  We needed to remove one.  He 

removed all three just for aesthetical reasons.  Just so the array 

could fit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So there’s trees behind the array? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  There are trees behind the array, yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So these trees are still existing? 

 MR. MACELDEM: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  That is separating the property behind him them? 

 MR.MACELDEM:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I saw that.  I wanted to make sure they were still 

there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I saw that “removed” and I didn’t know if that was 

prior or after. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, got it. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, again, the only reason that this --- you know 

the 300 sq. ft. or what you are asking for is strictly because this is 
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being classified as an accessory building, structure.  And, it falls 

within that category even though I’m not sure our regulations have 

addressed this yet and I think we need to look at that. 

 But for this application, you know, you’ll address it separately 

as a standalone. 

 Do we have any questions of the applicant on this? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How close is it to the boundary? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  On the right side, 23 feet. 

 MR. GWOREK:  To the north it looks like 23 feet and to the east 

19 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is 23 and 19. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I am struggling.  What is the hardship that the 

homeowner has?  What is it that makes this property unique as it 

relates to any other property in town if someone else wanted to put 

one of these in? 

 MR.MACELDEM:  Um, the size and space he has.  The land.  The 

clearing space.  I personally haven’t done another ground mount in 

this town so I wouldn’t know but when someone has this many dormers on 

their house, it’s hard to fit panels on their rooftop.  And, the size 

of his house, the best option we had was to use a ground mount. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I guess the question is:  why so close to the 

property line? It looks like there is room to bring that --- 

 MR. MACELDEM:  We are more than willing to move it over. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, does it have to be that big? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Um, we can change --- for this property, yes.  

Because of the annual usage.  We can change the array.   Right now 

it’s 4 panels.  We have 6 going up. This is probably the most compact 

array we can put together. It could be separated into two.  I think 

this would be the best. 

 Also, we are open for any opinion on changing it or making it 

work.  But we thought this was the best aesthetically and to fit it on 

the property.  
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 We’re more than willing to move it over and put it anywhere else 

you think best. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, when you say it’s going to be 6 feet off the 

ground, describe to me how ---where does it start?  The low point on 

the ground. 

 And, what is the high point? 

 MR. MACELDEM: Let’s see. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Based on the picture you give us, it looked like 10 

or 12 feet. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  You see the angle of this one in particular?  The 

back five here is at 5 feet.  And, the way it is angled only brings it 

up to 6.  So, it will be like coming up here.  You see? 

 That one has more of a tilt on it.   That --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are saying the tilt? 

 MR.MACELDEM:  Yah. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Is it correct that it starts at the low end 2 feet 

above the ground and then it goes up to 5 feet at the highest?  Is 

that you should be reading this on --- what page am I on here?  The 

package you gave us. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  I see that.  The pole is 2 feet.  The bottom of 

panel looks like 1.5 foot. 

 MR. GWOREK: Okay. 

 MR.TAYLOR:  Look on here it says:  front leg height 30 and a 

quarter inch.  Rear leg height 59 and a quarter inch.  That’s on the 

last page. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Here we go. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I am assuming that when you laid it out, not 

laid it out but when you developed the number of panels, that’s all 

based there by requirements, the electrical requirements for the home 

itself. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Yes, sir. 
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 THE CHAIR:  That’s what drives the panels, the number of panels, 

correct? 

 MR. MACELDEM: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  So really, what we are talking about here is not 

necessary the size because it is what it has to be in order to come up 

with 100 percent of the required power. 

 I just put it on my house so I am somewhat familiar with it. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Have you, do you have a recent picture?  Because I 

don’t think that there is a tree line back there.  The picture you 

showed us was from October, 2014. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  This is a Google earth image. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  October of 2014. 

 MR.MACELDEM: Yah, I just pulled it off of Google earth.  I was 

just trying to basically show you where it was in comparison --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We are concerned with the buffer. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The town has the 2015 set. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The one I have printed up for you is April, 2015. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Okay.  And, it doesn’t look like there is a buffer 

there.  That’s the same as this. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, from what you are saying, you are willing to 

work with us on the location of this thing if we move it, you know, if 

we move it more to the left and more forward it will give us a bigger 

buffer both on the right and on the back side. 

 So, it goes from the 23, 19 and we can make it something greater. 

 And, again, 6 feet off the ground. 

 The house that’s behind it, it appears to be quite a ways off the 

property line.  There’s nothing really back there but what looks like 

a shed of some sort. 
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 And, I don’t see any neighbors here, I don’t think, that are 

opposing this. 

 And, it is a pretty huge piece of property. 

 Is there any chance that you could --- that the applicant would 

put some buffer behind it to fill that --- 

 MR.MACELDEM:  Of course.  Yes, sir.  Definitely. 

 THE CHAIR Huh?  Yah, that’s more what I’m thinking. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think there needs – I’m just trying to protect 

the neighbors.  You know, look, I know the regulations don’t seem to 

address structures of this size, but if we are going to grant a 

variance, we have to find a hardship.  I don’t see how this is 

different than any other property in town and we could have this on 

every property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum.  But again, in light of no true regulation at 

this point on ground mounted arrays, um --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s right.  We don’t have it but that doesn’t 

mean it’s a hardship because they’re asking for 400 percent of what’s 

allowed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum. 

 Do we have any other comments?  Any other suggestions? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I don’t know if it was made but if it did go and 

you are concerned there would probably need to be a stipulation of 

putting some kind of growth behind it or by the side of it in the 

stipulation.  Some kind of tree line to buffer the other neighbor in 

the back. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Nobody mentioned the back. Do you mean the north or 

the east side? 

 THE CHAIR:  The one facing Woodruff. 

 MR. GWOREK:  There is concern to the east, as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d say both.  You don’t want to be looking out 

your back door and you’re looking at the size of this structure. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I agree with that. 
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 (Undertone comments) 

 MR.GWOREK:  It is going to be quite a big structure. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re the expert on the placement of this thing. 

 If you were to put some buffer behind it, that’s not an issue.  

 The buffer to the right of it could be an issue based on how tall 

it gets and where the sun comes. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Yes, because then we are casting shade at that 

point. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if we ask for a buffer and it was far enough away 

from it, what is it on the east side?  One the – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To you point, then you probably would have to move 

it more than 19 off that property line. 

 THE CHAIR: I’m suggesting that we move it off the property line 

both on the north side and on the east side.  You know, move it 

southwest?  Is that possibility? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  It is definitely a possibility. 

 And, how high would you like the buffer?  To the east.  Would you 

like a fence built? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I mean, if they were to put some arborvitaes 

that over some period of time it’s going to grow above the 6 foot 

which means it is going to hide the back of those panels which are, 

you know, could be kind of ugly looking in the back. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  I agree. 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, that is a possible alternative.  And, I’ll 

leave that to the rest of the members of the board.  My thoughts. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  There is other shrubbery items and what not that 

you could use for a buffer that don’t grow that tall. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We really don’t, we are not going to say you must 

plant arborvitae or something that’s tall.  We don’t care. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Right.  We don’t care as long as it is covering the 

back, the um, and there is some kind of a buffer on the east side.  

Again, we’re not going to --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Again, I think you want some type of arborvitae 

because you don’t want a tree that is going to drop all of its leaves 

and then you’ve got to look at it all winter. 

 It’s got to be something that is a buffer. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  A cedar tree or arborvitaes.  Something that grows 

tall and straight. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I was thinking of some of these grasses that they 

have that get 6 feet tall and --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But they are not 6 feet tall in the winter.  You 

cut them down in the winter and then they’re nothing from November to 

June. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The last one we did, he had an issue of a fall off 

so there was other concerns. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. The hardship on the last one was the fact 

that there was never going to be any building anywhere near it. 

 Whereas here you have existing structures that are all around it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Plus, he has room to move his thing wherever he can 

because it doesn’t look like there is any kind of land issue or 

something. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  If we do stipulate it, you probably want to 

stipulate you are going to move it and how far do you want it off the 

property line as a minimum. 

 MR. GWOREK: It’s going to be hard to dictate.  Because of the 

size of it.  We don’t know how far he can move it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it looks like there’s nothing --- there is 

nothing at all on that property that’s facing the array. 

 Yes, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I suggest that perhaps he comes back 

with a scaled plan.  That’s really not representative of where that 

would be if it were 23 feet.  I think you’d have a better idea --- 23 
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feet according to this scale, it would bring it between the house and 

the property line. So that is already further away than what it 

appears on that.  Something more visual you could apply where it sits 

in the field you may have a better idea of what would be needed there. 

 Certainly, the sighting of evergreens or what have you at 30 feet 

tall.  You’d have a better aspect of it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I would feel more comfortable if they came back with 

the maximum distance they can fit it in because it needs to face to 

the south. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, a plan as it related to what they were going 

to put for a buffer. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let them recommend to us. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, let them. 

 THE CHAIR:  That works for me.  Does that work for you? 

 MR.MACELDEM:  That is perfect. I can even bring back photos 

measuring out certain distances.  Whatever I can do to paint a 

picture. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’d be helpful to bring a photo because it’s a 

rear property and we’re not really driving up the driveway to look at 

it but I’d like to see a picture as to what is on the boundary line at 

this point.  From ground level. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because as Commissioner O’Keefe said, you know, this 

is really only the second one we looked at and we could see others 

come in in the same situation and we’ve got to be careful from the 

neighbors’ standpoint of where we are positioning these things. 

 So, if you could come back to us with that information that we’re 

asking for which is where you can realistically place it on the 

property further away from the property line and how you would suggest 

the buffer both on the north and on the east side. 

 And, then as Commissioner O’Keefe was asking for, is the actual 

picture of it. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  All right.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, have a better scale, too. 
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 MR.MACELDEM: Definitely.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So we can know where it is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A scaled drawing.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Please. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, can you have that by the next meeting in two 

weeks? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Definitely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, good.  Okay. 

 Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 MR.MACELDEM: Thank you.  I appreciate it.  See you next --- in 

two weeks. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6143A, application of Super Suds Laundromat c/o 

Theodore E. Jednorowicz for a variance to allow internal illumination 

of a sign in a CB zone under Sections 13-07D 7 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 164 Main Street, property of The Forgione Corporation c/o 

Christina M. Forgione in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR.JEDNOROWICZ:  My name is Ted Jednorowicz and I represent Super 

Suds at 166 Main Street in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  There was many questions at the last hearing 

with regard to the sizes and um, so I provided some newer pictures 

today to better represent what we intend to do. 

 But as I was doing some research and going through your statute 

before the meeting tonight, um, I really think I’m kind of caught 

between two different articles that you have. 

 In 13-9 and 13-10, 13-10 is with regards to repair of signs.  At 

the end of the day, that is what I’m trying to do.  Repair my signs. 

 You can look at the existing signs and see that they’re pretty 

tired and so I’m trying to get the point across that --- two things:   

 I’m trying to get the signs updated.  They’re already in an 

illuminated cabinet.  Both in the front and the back of the building.  

So I wanted to update the signs primarily in the front for the purpose 

of sharing with the public that the ---our main entrance is really in 

the back and there’s a huge parking lot there that they need to take 

advantage of. 

 That became the most obvious to me last Sunday when I was working 

at the Laundromat and um, a car pulls up, half on the sidewalk and 

half on the street.  They’re just trying to pull their laundry out and 

get in the building. 
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 And, I stopped and I said you’d probably be a lot more 

comfortable if you go around back. There is a big parking lot there 

and you can get the carts out to get your stuff. 

 So, it’s clear to me that the public, even though the Laundromat 

has been there for a long, long time, it’s clear that the public is 

really not aware that there’s parking in the rear and that is how they 

should access the building. 

 And, when I saw the safety issue that gets created when people 

pull up like that on the sidewalk and in the street just to try to 

access the place, it was clear that I needed to communicate the point 

that we’ve got to get you to go in the back door. 

 So, that was primary in the front. 

 In the back it is a poorly lit parking lot.  So I was trying to 

use the sign to help illuminate the area for the safety of the 

patrons.   

 Now, both signs are illuminated now.  Um, I could go in and put 

the fluorescent lamps back in but I thought --- my energy conscious 

part of me said it made more sense to try to use LEDs in there as an 

illuminating source to be a little bit more conservative with regards 

to the energy that we use. 

 At the end of the day, I’m trying to repair my signs and I’m 

trying to communicate that people need to access the facility from the 

rear of the building.   

 The signs that we’re going to put in are identical in size and 

shape to the signs that are there right now.  Purely changing the 

verbiage on the front. 

 With regards to you know, one thought that came up today that is 

something that might not be a bad idea, um, instead of having a white 

background, if that white area is opaque and didn’t transmit light 

through, but we only transmitted light through the letters, that might 

be something that would work in this situation.  I’m certainly open to 

modifying what the sign guy does with regards to the type of sign. 

 But the verbiage on the front sign, it became pretty clear to me 

that I’ve got to eliminate some of the safety issues and get people to 

access from the rear.  
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 And, these signs are tired.  They need some help. They need some 

repair and I’m trying to do that and I’m trying to just kind of do 

this all at once. 

 So that is what we’re trying to achieve in this action. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Will the signs be in the same place? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ: Yes.  The same place. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Identical to what it is now. 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ: The sign cabinets are not coming off the 

building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Have you considered exterior lighting?  I think 

that was one of the things --- 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  I have.  I know one of the --- one of the ideas 

was put in an illuminated LED perimeter around it.  And, that will not 

light that sign up to the extent that it needs to be. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, neither will it light it up if you put an 

opaque background --- 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  No. But the letters being, allowing the 

illumination through, will pop those letters out and you will be able 

to see them as you’re coming down the road.  I think that is a real 

key part. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The sign in the back, is it currently working? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you use it? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Do we use it?  Yes. 

 When you look at the sign itself, it is even a little bit 

difficult to read what is on it.  And, that’s why I am saying we’re 

trying to change that so that, you know, we communicate the right 

points. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If the back were to be opaque, then what color 

would the letters be on the sign? 
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 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  I think the same color that they are right now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How would you see the black that says:  parking in 

the rear? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Well, that one would have to be modified 

somewhat. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Chair.  They have a push circuit, what they 

call it, using a 60/40 split for black lettering.  The light actually 

comes through at night so it appears white.  During the day it is 

black.  So they just do little pin holes and it would light up.  And, 

it would make it less nonconforming than if you were to just light the 

whole cabinet on each one. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  As it is now, right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess my question is, he already has an illuminated 

sign there.  And, he’s changing the letters but he is not changing the 

size and he’s not changing the outline.  Why does he need a variance?  

Why is he here?  I mean --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  The sign does not work in the front. It is not 

illuminated at the moment. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh. I thought he said – 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  The sign in the front needs repair.  I’m trying 

to repair it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Oh, okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Section 13-10:  Failure to maintain a legally 

nonconforming sign, the repair shall result in the extinction of the 

legal nonconforming rights. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, got it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It would require --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I thought it was working.  I’m sorry.  Okay. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  How long has it not been working for? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Um, I’ve noticed it a couple of months ago. 
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 MR. TAYLOR:  All right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, I think if you had, you know, opaque 

background and you have the lettering, you know, you might a little 

bit less nonconforming and it would look better. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think it would be less intrusive.  And, I think it 

would actually look nicer than having this big, white --- you are 

saying you could do that? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  I’m told that yah; it is possible, by the sign 

people. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d like to see a drawing of it.  I just ---I don’t 

know what color it would be.  We’re approving something with a white 

background. I don’t know what we would specify for color. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, would the blue and the red come out, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, that would be the color.  It would be that light 

blue and that red. 

 For the letters, right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So what would the background, what color would the 

background be? 

 MR. GWOREK: It would be white during the day but at night you 

wouldn’t see that. 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Almost like the one up at the movie theater. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup.  Okay. 

 And, we would do the same basically in the back. 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Would that provide the light you needed in that 

back?  I know that was a concern last time. 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:    It was. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I notice there is a spotlight on the building.  Is 

that – 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Yah.  There is a spotlight there.  That one 

needs a new lamp in it at the moment. 

 And, you are correct.  I was concerned about that.   

 I don’t think that that will help me with lighting in the back, 

but I’ll have to think of another method to do that. 

 There is enough light ---let me rephrase that.  There is adequate 

light right at the building itself.  What I was attempting to do was 

get a little bit further out into the parking lot because there is no 

other lighting out there.  I’m just trying to help the patrons. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that’s where that --- by repairing that 

spotlight might help. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, just keep in mind there was a 

special permit approved for some development in the back which will 

bring about some better lighting through the site plan process.  If it 

is an issue now, he can certainly raise that during the site plan 

process which will improve that area for the residents to come and the 

people who use that area. 

 MR. TAYLOR:   By this picture, it does look pretty dark back 

there. 

 THE CHAIR:  That was that Forgione property that was – 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So at some point this problem is going to go away as 

far as the --- theoretically.   Hopefully. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Theoretically, that is going to go away. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 We’ll just, if we do approve it, we should just stipulate that – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: These are the stipulations I’d put in and I’ll run 

it by you. 

 - That the front light be fitted within the existing sign 

structure. 
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 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second, that no light penetrate any areas other 

than the lettering on the signs. 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  That works for you? 

 MR. JEDNOROWICZ:   That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 Yes, Art? 

 You’re not going to say anything? 

 MR. CYR:  No, I’m just giving you a thumbs up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Knock on wood.  All right. 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6144A, application of Peter DiClementi for a 

variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone under 

Sections 13-05D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 857 Marion Avenue, 

property of D&B Realty Associates LLC c/o Peter DiClementi in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  This item has been tabled.  And, I think we’re good 

to the next meeting on this.  Will it come up at the next meeting? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have before us, Mr. Chairman, a request for an 

extension for 35 days that you can vote on available to you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, we’ll bring up the letters that we 

received at that time? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  The applicant will be here at that time. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the petition. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  There is a petition and two letters in opposition 

that we can read into the record.  We certainly have them in front of 

you but then the applicant can speak to those. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 This then closes the public hearing. 

 

7:40 p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6150A, application of SunRun for  a variance of the 

allowable size of an accessory structure (1394.8 sq.ft.where 300 

sq.ft. is allowed) under Sections 2-01A.A & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 501 Flanders road, property of Krzysztof Kolodziejczyk in 

an R-40 zone. 

 The Chair noted we continued the public hearing on that item. 
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 A. APPEAL #6143A, application of Super Suds Laundromat c/o 

Theodore E. Jednorowicz for a variance to allow internal illumination 

of a sign in a CB zone under Sections 13-07D 7 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 164 Main Street, property of The Forgione Corporation c/o 

Christina M. Forgione in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6143A with conditions: 

 1. That the signs be the size as depicted on the sketch, the 

plan that was attached to the application. 

 2. That the lettering be the same as application. 

 3. That the front light to be fitted within the existing sign 

structure on the front of the building. 

 4. That no light will penetrate areas other than the lettering 

on the signs as shown on the submitted plans. 

 Mr. Taylor seconded with the stipulations by Commissioner 

O’Keefe. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented for discussion purposes, we have one legal 

nonconforming sign and then one abandoned nonconforming sign.   

Essentially, by approving this you’re going to have a letter look.  

You’re also going to have less of nonconformity.  You are not going to 

have the white light coming out.  It’s going to be the lettering.  I 

think as the applicant indicated, there’s some direction as to parking 

in the rear so there will be less confusion for people driving on the 

street. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6144A, application of Peter DiClementi for a 

variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone under 

Sections 13-05D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 857 Marion Avenue, 

property of D&B Realty Associates LLC c/o Peter DiClementi in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to extend the application for 35 days.  

Mr. Pugliese seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 A. Adoption of 2016 Meeting Schedule 

 Discussion on which meeting to have in July and August.  The 

discussion preferred having a meeting later.  So the meeting in July 

would be the 26
th
 and August would be the 23

rd
. 

 With those changes a motion was made by Mr. Pugliese to accept 

the calendar as submitted.   Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 Mr. Lavallee advised at the next meeting there are 3 applications 

as well as the continued one.  Explained. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:44 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman  

 


